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Abstract— The present study focuses on ability to perceive emotions which impacts the self-efficiency of a person. The 
sample of 210 students (from IIT Roorkee) was taken. Participants were subjected to an experimental environment to select 
dominant expression in chimeric faces. Software designed on PHP was customized with chimeric faces of Indian origin to 
observe reaction time taken to perceive emotions and then self-efficiency was self-reported by participants with 
questionnaire. The observed data was analysed with regression analysis. The study concluded with the results stating that the 
time required to perceive and judge emotions have major impact on self-efficiency. Lesser the time required to analyse 
emotion, higher is the self-efficiency of an individual. Also the reaction time to perceive positive emotion was lesser than 
perceiving negative emotions. Males and females have almost similar self-efficiency (SE) scores but the impact of reaction 
time on SE for males were more than females. The results of the study suggested that the ability to perceive and manage 
emotions has a greater role on SE in general. Also, efficiency of males gets more influenced than females due to emotions. 
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I. INTRODUCTION 
 
Emotions play a vital role in human behaviour and 
efficiency. The intelligence and management of 
emotions impacts abilities and efficiencies of a 
person.The well-being and success in young students 
is related to their social and emotional learning skills 
and abilities as they need to reduce risks of mental 
health problem and negotiate life’s challenges 
productivity (Cherniss& Adler, 2000). Thereby, the 
requirement of additional skills for emotional 
awareness, decision-making, social interaction and 
conflict resolution are required for current social 
demands of the society to pursue successful life 
(Romasz et al., 2004). The role of Emotional 
Intelligence is imperative in academic success and 
emotional adjustments of student’s life (Humphrey et 
al., 2007).Also many studies show that leaders 
(managers, team heads) who are emotionally 
intelligent have higher performance ratings 
(Goleman, 1998). Also it has been found that higher 
EI scoring tend to have effective leadership qualities 
(Rosener, 1990). 
SE is the capability to complete a task successfully 
(Bandura, 1977). SE has a positive relation with 
cognitive task performance & work related 
performance (Bouffard-Bourchard, 1990; 
Stajkovic&Luthans, 1998). Study also showed that 
more confidence lead to better memory capabilities 
that is more efforts to cognitive processing of 
memory tasks and this higher cognitive effort lead to 
better performance (Berry, 1987). SE also has an 
evident role in self-regulating adjustments and 
achievements in task conditions. Bandura et al.(1980) 
stated that performance is the function of self-
efficacy as observed for different individual tasks 
(participant modelling, live modelling, systematic 
desensitization, or cognitive modelling 
treatment).According to the social learning theory 

given by Bandura (1977), psychological arousals 
improve performance by raising SE expectations. 
Stimulus Processing (including RT) influences 
performance of task execution (Bestelmeyera et al., 
2009; Bramonet al., 2003; Justus et al., 2001). The 
above relation between SE, cognitive effort, and task 
performance leads to evidence that SE influences 
stimulus processing (RT). 
Rosen (2010) found that performance linked to SE as 
stimulus processing (RT) is enhanced in task 
completion, it affects performance. Stimulus 
processing was found to be an important factor 
governingtask completion and cognitive 
wellbeing.Rosen found relationship between Self-
efficacy (SE), behavioural measures (RT, response 
accuracy), and neural indices (P3b included- an 
event-related brain potentials (ERP: records of 
electrocortical activity evoked by physical stimuli and 
modulated by psychological processes (attention, 
cognition, memory)) associated with stimulus 
processing) in completion of two sessions of modifier 
flanker task. Rosen concluded that SE improves 
stimulus processing and is related to neural indices. 
Females perform better than males but female had 
low SE than males (West et al., 2002) in location 
recall experiments as there is a gender difference in 
self-confidence concerning the abilities (Crandall, 
1969; Feather & Simon, 1975). Also, Hackett & 
Betz(1981) suggested that as per self-efficacy theory, 
the gender differences in SE are based on personal 
experience, social experience and vicarious 
experience. Expectancy (rough analogue of SE) in 
males is higher thanin females (Beyer,1990). Beyer 
found femalesunderestimate and males overestimate 
in fewtasks. But gender differences were insignificant 
for controlled efficacy related expectancies.No 
gender difference was foundin the study by Bouffard-
Bouchard(1990) on verbal concept formation task. 
Studies for gender differences in SE on cognitive task 
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(Berry et al., 1989; Hertzog et al., 1989; Luszcz, 
1993; McDougall, 1995; Rebok&Balcerak, 1989) 
helps to clear a picture frame of SE with cognition. 
Also, study by Hertzog et al, (1990) and by Herzog & 
Rodgers (1989) suggested that age had an impact as 
older males had higher SE than older females.  Study 
observed that females were low on SE score than 
males but were better performersKnabb& West 
(1995).  Interpersonal SE (concerning control over 
family relationship and friendships) and instrumental 
SE (concerning control over living arrangements, 
transportation and general productivity) studied by 
Seemanet al. (1993). The study found males with 
higher instrumental SE than females but with equal 
interpersonal SE. Females exhibited fewer 
correlations between instrumental SE and cognitive 
measures and males exhibited expected relation 
between the two. Also, significant gender differences 
in SE was found by McGue et al. (1993) while rating 
own ability. It included intellectual ability with no 
evidence of age by gender interactions. But many 
studies observed no impact of gender on SE- 
performance estimate (Bassett &Folstein, 1993; 
Bazargan&Barbre, 1992; Cavanaugh & Poon, 1989). 
Some mixed effect was found in few studies for 
cognitive performance, predictions, self-evaluations, 
and their relationship (Crook &Larrabee, 1990, 1992; 
Derousne et al., 1989; Erber et al., 1992; 
Lachman&Jelalian, 1984; Perlmutter, 1978). Also it 
was found that gender did not predict change in SE 
across trials but it predict performance change with 
females improving more than males (Lachman  et al, 
1987).  On other side, it was found that predictions by 
females became more accurate than males across 
trials as in starting may female approached with low 
SE than males but with observed level of success, 
their belief changed (Hertzog et al.,1990). 
 
As per the literature available and the gaps found in 
the past studies, objectives can be formulated as 
follow: firstly, Reaction time has an impact on self-
efficacy. Secondly, reaction time is influenced by 
valence of emotions. Thirdly, relation between SE & 
RT is influenced by gender. 
 
II. METHODOLOGY 
 
2.1 Chimeric face test 
Software was developed on PHP based application in 
I-7,5th generation Intel core 17. The test (software) is 
based on Levy et al. (1983). To further develop the 
chimeric face, each face was split-halved and then a 
neutral face of the same person was juxtaposed with 
respective half face, these were called chimeric faces. 
This way each emotion was paired with a neutral face 
(of respective person). Then a mirror image was 
created and then both the faces (half neutral, half 
emotion face and vice versa) were placed vertically 
above and below as a single image. With this 
procedure 40 images were created for 40 emotional 

faces (males and females). Then these 40 images 
were shown on a screen of 15 inches with alternate 
screen image of a single dot in the centre of the 
screen. This alternate centred dot image was shown to 
align the eyes of the respondent accurately on screen 
so they get right vision framework. This centre dot is 
shown for “1.6 “seconds (1600 milliseconds) and 
respondent is asked to identify the colour of the dot 
placed at the centre of the screen and then to take 
name of the colour of the dot. Then chimeric faces 
are shown in which the respondent had to identify 
and analyse the two faces on each image to find 
which face is having more impact for emotion on 
them. 
 
2.2 Genos EI model- Palmer, Stough, Harmer, 
&Gignac(2009) 
SUEIT- Swinburne University Emotional Intelligence 
Test (Palmer &Stough, 2002) having 5 EI ability 
factors/dimensions was revised to 70 item (self and 
rater version) as Genos model designed by Benjamin 
Palmer and Con Stough. It consist of seven positively 
inter-correlated factors/dimensions (10 items each): 
1) Emotional Self-Awareness, 2) Emotional 
Expression, 3) Emotional Awareness of Others, 4) 
Emotional Reasoning, 5) Emotional Self-
Management, 6) Emotional Management of Others, 
and 7) Emotional Self-Control. The name of the 
revised 70-item measure was changed from the 
SUEIT to the Genos Emotional Intelligence Inventory 
(Genos EI).Each of the 7 factors has ten homogenous 
emotionally intelligent workplace behaviors called 
items.Table 2 explains examples of items for the 
factors of Genos as in rater format of the tool The 
inventory’s Likert scale was developed on a five 
point continuum (where1=Almost Never; 2=Rarely; 
3=Sometimes; 4=Often; and 5=Almost Always). The 
items in Genos are range of positive emotions like 
optimism, satisfaction, motivation, excitement, 
engagement enthusiasm and feeling valued by 
colleagues to a range of negative emotions like anger, 
frustrated, upset, anxious, annoyed, disappointed, 
impatient and stressed. 
Mean subscale reliabilities(alpha) ranges from 0.71 to 
0.85 for five nationalities which are American, 
Australian, Asian, Indian, and South African (Gignac, 
2008a).The total score consistency (alpha) was 
0.96.The test-retest reliability is 0.83 and 0.72 for 
2month and 6month time interval for Genos EI score 
(Gignac, 2008a). The above studies suggested that 
Genos EI scores have acceptable levels of test-retest 
stability and internal consistency reliability.Factorial 
validity by CFA- Confirmatory Factor Analysis 
supported the 7 factor Genos model. The sample was 
4775 self-reports and 6848 rater reports  The CFA 
within 4775 self-report data had  direct hierarchical 
model  with CFI=0.948, RMSEA=0.066, 
SRMR=0.037, and TLI=0.932 and CFA within 6848 
rater-report data  had CFI=0.962,RMSEA=0.066, 
SRMR=0.027, and TLI=0.950). These values suggest 
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a well fit model as per close fit guidelines (Hu 
&Bentler, 1999). 
III. RESULTS 
 
3.1 Descriptive statistics 

Table 1: Sample description 
 Total Male Females 
Number of respondent 210 108 102 
Average Age (years) 18.5 18.8 16.9 
Author’s calculations 

 
As per table 1, the total sample of 210 respondents 
(Male:108, female:102) who are students fromIIT 
Roorkee were considered of the study. The average 
age was 18.5 years. 
 
3.2 Observations of experiment 

Table 2: Observations for RT and SE 
 SE 

score 
Average RT 
(milliseconds) 

Average 
RT for 
positive 
emotions  

Average 
RT for 
negative 
emotions 

Males 28.5 5098 3998 4734 
Females 29.8 4993 3235 4589 
Author’s calculations 

 
As per table 2, males and females have almost similar 
SE score stating similar self-efficacy. Females take 
lesser time (RT average: 4993) than males (RT 
average: 5098). Also RT average for positive emotion 
is less than negative emotions, stating that it takes 
less time to perceivepositive emotions than negative 
emotions. It states that one gets more comfortable 
with positive emotions than negative emotions.  
 
3.3. Influence of RT on SE 
 

Table 3: Role of RT in SE 

SE: dependant variable (adjusted R^2= 0.78; F(P<0.05)) 

Variables P- values coefficients 
RT 0.01 -0.892 
Gender (male=1) 0.02 0.985 
Author’s calculations 

In table 3, regression model was considered with SE 
as dependant variable with independent variables as 
RT and gender (dummy variable; male=1). The 
model was significant with F(p<0.05) and adjusted 
R^2=0.78, suggesting that model is 78% explained 
significantly with SE as dependent variable and RT, 
gender as independent variable. Also the p-values and 
coefficient for RT (p<0.05 & negative coefficient) 
and dummy variable(p<0.05 & positive coefficient) 
suggests that in males, lower RT gives higher SE. It 
can be inferred from the analysis that males efficient 
in perceiving emotions by taking lesser time to 
perceive emotions in chimeric faces, have higher self-
efficiency. 
 

Table 4: Analysing Gender differences 
SE: dependant variable, RT: Independent variable 
Gender P-values Adjusted R^2 

Male 0.009 0.84 
Female 0.042 0.50 
Author’s calculations 

As per table4, when two models considered for males 
and females, the model for males suggested stronger 
model with adjusted R^= 0.84, and p-value<0.05, 
than model for females. Buts as suggested in table2 
the SE score for male and female are almost same but 
the role of RT on SE is stronger for males than 
females. 
 
CONCLUSION 
 
Result and analysis of the present study was able to 
corroborate that the time required in perceivingand 
judging emotions influences self-efficiency. Lesser 
the time required to analyse emotion, higher is the 
self-efficiency of an individual. Also the reaction 
time to perceive positive emotion was lesser than 
perceiving negative emotions. Males and females 
have almost similar self-efficiency (SE) scores but 
the impact of reaction time on SE for males were 
more than females. The results of the study suggested 
that the ability to perceive and manage emotions has 
a greater role on SE in general. Also, efficiency of 
males gets more influenced than females due to 
emotions. So the study concludes with role of RT on 
SE with gender difference existing in the relation 
between RT & SE. 
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